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Executive Summary 

As part of its oversight of the Medicaid and New Jersey FamilyCare programs 

(Medicaid), the Office of State Comptroller’s Medicaid Fraud Division (OSC) 

conducted an audit of The Heart Center of the Oranges (HCOTO).  

The audit entailed a review of HCOTO’s paid fee for service (FFS) claims for 

consultation visits for compliance with Medicaid regulations.   

During this audit, OSC determined that HCOTO was overpaid and should 

reimburse the Medicaid program $85,793. The overpayment is attributed to 

consulting instances where both the referring provider and servicing provider were 

members of the HCOTO group.  

Background 

HCOTO is a multispecialty health care provider group offering Internal Medicine, 

Cardiology, Pulmonary, Sleep Medicine, Neurology, Gastroenterology, Physical 

Therapy, Dietitian, and Nuclear Medicine services throughout Essex County, New 

Jersey.  The HCOTO enrolled in the Medicaid program July 1, 1999.  

The Data Mining Unit (DMU) of OSC reviewed the Medicaid Management 

Information Systems, Surveillance & Utilization Review Subsystem (J-SURS) 

Quarterly Report on cardiovascular physicians, and identified this provider for 

review based on anomalous billing patterns.  

Objective 

The objective of this OSC review was to determine whether HCOTO billed 

Medicaid in accordance with the New Jersey Administrative Code (N.J.A.C.) 

§10:54-4.30(f) Physician Services, FFS consultation visits.

Scope 

The scope of this OSC audit was limited to a review of paid FFS consultation visit 

claims for the period of January 1, 2008 through January 31, 2014. The audit was 

conducted under the authority of the Medicaid Program Integrity and Protection 

Act (N.J.S.A. 30:4D-53 et seq.) and N.J.S.A.52:15C-23. 
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Scope Expansion 

The HCOTO self-disclosed that they were billing consultation visit claims for the 

past seven years.  Based on this admission, OSC expanded the review period from 

January 1, 2007 through July 11, 2014 for all FFS claims.  

Audit Findings 

Inter-office Consultations 

Per N.J.A.C. §10:54-4.30(f), for all FFS claims, “Limited, Comprehensive and/or 

Follow-up Consultation shall be denied if performed in an office, a residential 

health care facility, or home setting, if the consultation has been requested by, 

between, or among members of the same group, shared health facility, or 

physicians sharing common records.”   

OSC identified 1,295 paid Medicaid FFS claims totaling $85,793 for consultations 

where both the referring provider and servicing provider were group members of 

HCOTO.  

Recommendation 

OSC recommends that HCOTO reimburse the Medicaid program $85,793 for 

consultations where referring providers and servicing providers are group members 

of HCOTO.  Also, OSC recommends training for facility personnel to foster 

compliance with N.J.A.C. §10:54-4.30(f).  

Response 

The provider’s response is attached as Appendix A.  
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